MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 07/16

Held on Monday 4th July 2016 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair. Cllr’s Brown, Buchanan, Dickson, Jerman, Jolley, Latif, O’Dell, Ogborn and Maczkiewicz.  D/Cllr’s Sharp and Chaplin also attended the meeting.
112. APOLOGIES:

None.
113.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
The minutes of 6th June were agreed and signed.  The Clerk confirmed that Lucy Frazer MP will be holding an open surgery on 3rd August between 6-8pm, the date had changed from the 4th.  The date had been advertised in the Cresset.

114.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
Cllr’s Ogborn and Jerman declared a personal interest under item 118 Planning as did Cllr Jolley.

115.
MATTERS ARISING:

a)  Highways – hedges/roads

After the last meeting the Clerk had contacted Neil Band – Highways regarding the road re-surfacing in Beechwood Avenue, the cows parsley on theA1303 and the pathway in Bell Road outside of St Petersfield. The Clerk confirmed that the grass had been cut and the footway will be put on a rolling programme for future slurry seal surfacing.  He also confirmed that he had been to look at Bell Road and has requested some funding to lay a section of kerbs at the overrun point which he will be able to confirm shortly if he has been successful in obtaining.  Cllr Buchanan reported that the resurfacing in Beechwood Avenue still did not seem finished, no lines had been painted on the road and some flooding had occurred where it had not before.  The Clerk will contact Highways again.
ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT HIGHWAYS

116.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS
County
C/Cllr Shuter was not present to be able to give a report.  

District
D/Cllr Sharp discussed the East of England devolution.  ECDC have voted for Cambridgeshire and Peterborough joining together. The County Council and Cambs City Council have also voted in favour of this option which will go out to public consultation.  D/Cllr Sharp also reported that East Cambs are now first in terms of weekly recycling rates in the country with a 56.7% rate of waste collected from each home.
117.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a) Neighbourhood Plan
Due to lack of numbers the Clerk had cancelled this meeting with ACRE and will rearrange for September/October.

b)  Emergency Planning
Cllr Bryant attended the East Cambs Parish Conference where there was a presentation on emergency planning i.e. flooding, road or air accident. Parish Councils were encouraged to prepare their own emergency plan and although Cllr Dickson was unable to attend on the day she was keen to be involved. Cllr Bryant suggested this should sit under the Community Working Party and suggested that Cllr Dickson join this working party on a temporary basis.
c)  Local Plan Update
Cllr Buchanan had been keen to get a date that everyone could attend to discuss the local plan but had so far been unable to. Cllr Jolley had also sent an email to everyone about the school playing fields in light of the new development at the Village College and Cllr Bryant felt it was appropriate to discuss this at the same time.  A date of 12th September was suggested which gives time for Cllr Buchanan to respond to ECDC with our comments.  After meeting note - this date has now changed to 19th September
ACTION: CLERK TO BOOK MEETING

d)  Vacancy
Cllr Bryant pointed out that we still had one councillor vacancy.  She thought it appropriate to leave the various committees’s as they are until we get a new councillor but will then consider moving people around so newer councillors can experience another committee.

118.
PLANNING:

Application 16/00564/FUL site rear of 7 Bell Road was discussed at the last meeting.  Cllr Buchanan had retrospectively discussed this with planning officers and had decided to recommend that a planning officer make the decision rather than it going to committee.  There have been lots of resident comments sent in concerning this application and Cllr Buchanan hopes that ECDC stick to their principles about back land development.
Application 16/00416/FUL Land rear of 8 Lode Road.  Again, this is back land development which the Parish Council does not support although it is noted that a precedent has been set as there are already 2 properties that have been built here.

Application 16/00805/FUL 141 High Street.  Cllr Buchannan reported that the Planning Committee have no objections to this application as it does not impinge on neighbouring properties.

Cllr Buchanan brought a copy of the plans for Bottisham Village College.  The plans have now changed and this does affect properties in Bradfords Close as buses will now park at the rear of their properties.  Cllr Jolley pointed out that some of the land the College now wants to build on is land given to the community and he wants to discuss further the village being given some land to the rear of the school. There is a public consultation this week.

119.
ENVIRONMENT, CHURCHYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE:
Cllr O’Dell reported that the committee have a meeting on 12th July.  A resident had complained about the shrubs beside the brick bus shelter which made it difficult to see if a bus was coming.  The ownership of the shrubs was discussed, although it was unclear as to who owned it was agreed that we should get this cut back.  The resident also asked if the shelter could be swept out occasionally. This did used to be included on the cemetery rota but seems have slipped by the wayside. Someone suggested the grass cutters doing this and the Environment Committee will discuss this next week. The Clerk had also heard from the contractor who we had asked to cut back the hedges/shrubs on the A1303 that there was much more work there than we had anticipated.  Cllr Brown said she had noticed this.  It was going to cost £400 to have this all cut back.  Cllr Jolley proposed we get the work done which was seconded by Cllr Buchannan.  Cllr Bryant also pointed out that the visibility splays at the entrances to the village and to Wilbraham had not been cut back far enough this year making it difficult to see oncoming traffic. It was recommended that the Clerk write to the County Council regarding this.  
ACTION: CLERK TO CONTACT CONTRACTOR AND COUNTY COUNCIL HIGHWAYS

The Clerk had also been contacted by several residents of Ox Meadow regarding the lack of grass cutting at the entrance to the estate.  We had discussed this previously at parish council and how it was up to the residents to contact the maintenance company and also the importance of them setting up their own residents association.  It had been agreed that it was not the parish council’s responsibility to cut this area of grass as it did not belong to us.  The Clerk suggested that she contact the maintenance company and speak to them about how we can resolve this issue and how to engage with the residents and DW Homes for the future.  If we are able to resolve this we would then write to all residents urging them to form a residents association.  Cllr Buchannan will pass onto the Clerk some paperwork she has which stipulates that residents must form a residents association.

ACTION: CLERK TO CONTACT MAINTENANCE COMPANY

120.
FINANCE:
a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary and back pay


701.45


Mrs C Fullwood – Expenses 



  49.11




L Crown – Litter picking (4 weeks)



  52.50


J Fullwood – Litter picking (4 weeks)


  52.50


ACRE – payroll





  36.00


Anglian Water – church ground



    5.76


Anglian Water – cemetery




    6.23

Verified and signed by Cllr Buchanan and Cllr O’Dell.

b)  Minutes from last meeting held 23rd June 2016
Cllr Ogborn went over the minutes from the last meeting.
c)  Rural Services Grant
ECDC had given us this £2904.76 grant to spend on something to benefit the community.  The Finance Committee had ruled out replacing the church lights for now which had been discussed.  The primary school play equipment had been recommended and the Clerk had contacted the school but they are in the very early stages of looking into this and had no details although we are aware they are applying for grants to fund this. Councillors felt that this money should be given to the primary school as we part fund the maintenance of the equipment here but not until they have some firmer plans. The Clerk will contact the school and the money will be ring fenced. 
ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT SCHOOL

121.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:
Lord and Lady Fairhaven seemed reluctant to engage in discussions although Cllr Ogborn is constantly contacting the land agent so hopes to have an answer soon.  He is also waiting to hear from the Environment Agency on what tests they will require.
122.
COMMUNITY WORKING PARTY:
Cllr Latif will be standing down as chair of this working party as she is busy with work commitments although she will remain a member.  In the meantime Cllr Bryant will step in and will shortly be arranging a meeting date.

123.
ANCIENT MEADOWS OPEN SPACE:

Cllr Buchanan has had discussions with various people at ECDC but it is proving fruitless as we still had no answers and were unable to get hold of the Asset Committee reports.  Although we had had a brief acknowledgement from the Chief Executive that he had received our last letter we had not had any further response and it was recommended that we again write voicing our disappointment at the service ECDC had given us regarding this matter.

ACTION: CLERK TO WRITE TO CHIEF EXECUTIVE

124.
PARKING AT DOWNING CLOSE:
It had been noted that parking in this area had deteriorated recently due to the amount of vehicles parked on the road.  There was nowhere for the elderly, who could not walk far to park their cars.  Recently several cllr’s had struggled to drive their car down the road to get to a parish council meeting due to bad parking and there were concerns that an ambulance or fire engine would be unable to get through.  Considering a care home was situated here this is a genuine concern.  It was recommended that we write to Sanctuary Hereward asking them to look into this matter and to consider creating additional parking spaces on the green space area.
ACTION: CLERK TO WRITE TO SANCTURY HEREWARD

125.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As listed.  D/Cllr Sharp confirmed who attended the parish forum and reported that the next meeting is 31st October to which we will be invited to send a representative.

126.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:
As listed.

127.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:
As listed.

128.
MATTERS OUTSTANDING:

As listed.

129.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be 5th September 2016 and will be in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion.

